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Speech to 91st Council Meeting of 
Royal NZ Returned & Services Association
Wellington
President, Council Members, Delegates, Ladies and Gentlemen.

Congratulations Robin Klitscher on your election as President and congratulations John Campbell on your retirement. 

Thank you for the privilege of addressing you at the 91st anniversary of the establishment of the Royal New Zealand Returned and Services Association.  It is also the 90th anniversary of the Third Battle of Ypres, better known as Passchendale. I address you as the National Party’s Veterans’ Affairs Spokeswoman, a role I have held since the last election.  

I became involved with the veterans’ community soon after coming to Parliament five years ago.  My now good friend Ross Miller read my maiden speech and realised that I am a daughter of a World War II veteran and that my family has served this country since the Land Wars in Taranaki. 
More importantly, for Ross, was that I acknowledged that a family member had served in Vietnam.  It was that acknowledgment that started my involvement in the Agent Orange issue and led us to another acknowledgment: that for 30 years, New Zealand officials had denied the undeniable – that NZ troops in Vietnam served in the most heavily contaminated part of Vietnam, that previous reports, the Reeves Report and the McLeod Report, were so hopelessly flawed and based on incorrect information, and that the consequences of that service is only now starting to be understood.  

No matter what else I achieve in Parliament, I am confident the role I played, as one of a team, in bringing about recognition of the truth is something that I will always consider with pride. However, there is more to do.  

Since last year’s conference, a Memorandum of Understanding has been signed between the Ex-Vietnam Services Association, the RNZRSA, and the Crown relating to the issue of ongoing medical assistance and other issues such as the review of Veterans’ Affairs and the pension system.  

The National Party has endorsed the Memorandum of Understanding and I am pleased to see that this important step in redressing some of the wrongs of the past has been made.

It is important to acknowledge the work of both the EVSA and the RSA in this process.  It is dangerous to single out people for specific acknowledgment but it should come as no surprise that those members who took part in the Joint Working Group should come in for special praise.   

In particular, I’d like to acknowledge the work of John Campbell, Robin Klitscher, Rod Baldwin, John Dow, Chris Mullane, Michael Wintringham, and Diane Anderson for the way they listened to veterans and their families, for the way they considered, and for the way that they reported.  Veterans then had to wait for a response from the Government, and the Memorandum of Understanding was, in my opinion, the best deal on offer from the Government when it was signed.  Last year, I wrote to the Government and offered a multiparty approach. That offer was rejected.

Since then, there have been significant complaints from some Vietnam veterans and families who believe that the arrangements have not gone far enough. It is distressing that the work of veterans’ representatives has not, in my opinion, received the acknowledgment it deserves. I’m sure no veteran expected a windfall, and none got it. However, there was considerable progress made and the work of your representatives should not in any way be belittled. It is through their work that the Opposition was included in the launch of Tribute 08.  

On behalf of the Leader of the Opposition, let me thank you for that.  I’m glad that with your support, Tribute 08 was able to be launched in a bipartisan spirit. 

Over the past few years I have come to have a great deal of respect for your retiring President, John Campbell.  John has proven himself to be a wily political operator and I mean that in the best possible way.  He has very carefully made sure that, while dealing with the Government in good faith, he did not forget that governments often act their best when they have good opposition waiting to give them a flick around the heels.  John has worked with me and he has worked with the Government; but John has undoubtedly worked for veterans.  He has done you proud.  

There are other issues to be addressed for veterans.  The National Party’s policy for veterans is in its final stages of completion and will be released closer to the election. What you can be assured of is that the RSA’s welfare manifesto has been closely considered in the formulation of our policy.
The work of the RSA in the promotion of policy, relating both to veterans and to the community, has been shown over the years to be thoughtful, considered, and practical.  

The work of your welfare officers on behalf of veterans is a huge help in assisting both veterans and government agencies.

Although my work in veterans’ issues has been primarily focused on Vietnam veterans and their families, there is another issue that has still not been resolved – and that is the issue regarding the health effects suffered by servicemen who witnessed at close range nuclear explosions as part of Operation Grapple. 
The now-discredited Reeves Report was based on incorrect information relating to Agent Orange.  That same report said of Operation Grapple: “There is no evidence, nor any suggestion from those responsible for radiological protection, that any RNZN vessel or crew member received any significant exposure to radiation during Operation Grapple.”

Given that this is the same report that held that: “There is only one recorded case of possible exposure of Anzac troops to aerially delivered Agent Orange and that is the instance of the Australian C Company 5 RAR on 22 August 1969. It is known that New Zealand troops operated in areas that had been subject to previous defoliation but they were not in those areas at or near the time of defoliation”,  it is safe, in my opinion, to assume that further inquiry might be made.

In times of relative peace, if we can say this when we have right now New Zealand personnel serving in Afghanistan, Iraq, Timor Leste, the Solomon Islands, Lebanon, and Sudan, as well as several other less stable areas, it is easy to forget there will always be a need for a defence force and there will always be veterans.
The well-deserved award of a Victoria Cross to Corporal Apiata was a timely reminder to New Zealanders that while we live in peace, our defence forces are actively involved in war zones. 

This year, Parliament voted to support the Human Rights (Women in Armed Services ) Bill.  The need for this law change was announced to show New Zealand’s compliance with the UN Convention on the Elimination of all Forms of Discrimination against Women. I spoke in favour of the law change, not because it ticked another UN box but because there are some truly remarkable women who have served in wars not just on the front line but forward of the front line.

One such World War II veteran is Nancy Wake.  As many of you will know, Nancy is the Allies’ most decorated woman soldier.  She has been decorated by Britain, France, Australia, and the United States.  She is honoured there but not in her birthplace, New Zealand.  Most New Zealanders know nothing about her. We are told that this is because she left New Zealand as a young child.  A horse, Phar Lap, also left here as a youngster and yet he is remembered as part of New Zealand folk lore.  Nancy Wake, who repeatedly risked her life for the Allied cause, barely rates a mention in official quarters.  Last year, you, the RNZRSA, honoured Nancy Wake with your Gold Badge, the first woman to have received this.
It would cost nothing for New Zealand to honour Nancy Wake.  Nothing, but eating a bit of humble pie. It’s time that happened.  You have shown the way.  It’s time New Zealand gave Nancy her place in our history.

In conclusion, although I am pleased that we have some resolution to some issues, there are and will be on-going issues specific to veterans.  I know that the RNZRSA will continue its very effective role in advocating for veterans and their families.
You can be assured that my door will always be open to your representatives and that I will continue to do my best to work with and for veterans.

Ends
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